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      The Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on March 12, 2020 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor M. Peets presiding.

PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Christopher Rose, Councilman


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman


Derek Bellinger, Councilman (Excused) 

Sue Ann Hourihan, Councilwoman

RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:                                                               Larry Hewlett, Bob Forbes, JB Osborne, Dianah 

                                                                           Kazaz, Bob Beckstead, and Will Gray                                                                  
                                                                          .
CALL TO ORDER /APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m.  A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded C. Rose to accept the minutes of the February 12, 2020 meeting as presented.  All in favor, motion carried.
M. Peets did a small service announcement regarding Coronavirus.  Obviously, there are some concerns with this pandemic.  Make sure to take the time to look over information out there, wash your hands, keep a safe distance from people, understanding that it may be difficult but it may keep you safe.  Hopefully people understand the severity of what is going on and take the necessary precautions.  We will support St. Lawrence County and the State with any decisions they make and do what needs to be done. We will keep the communications open. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR- JB Osborne explains that he is here again because he would like the garbage picked up in his neighbors’ yard. He states it has become a verbal assault and he thinks the next stage will be vandalism. 
INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
Highway Superintendent Report- L. Hewlett had submitted his written report for March 2020 which is attached to the original of these minutes. 
Warmer weather is here but we never know if plowing is over. He did attend advocacy day in Albany regarding the CHIPS funding, that is the majority of the money we use to pave our roads.  The contract was up in 2020 and we are hoping to secure more funds. In 2019 they renewed for one year and we were guaranteed $174,000.00 back but the extreme weather funds and PAVE NY funds are still up in the air.  We usually end up with $246,000.00 altogether.  All the northern NY Highway Superintendents were there because in the budget they give the NY City transit system a huge amount of money which they do not ever use.  Up here where the weather is more extreme, we use all of the money each year. They use a formula and to say the least it isn’t really realistic.  
S. Hourihan asked what the reasoning was for them not to distribute it equally.  Larry Hewlett explains that is the decision of Gov. Cuomo and we are unsure why he thinks this is the way to go about it. 

M. Peets explains that next meeting we should look at a resolution to support the CHIPS funds that way we can voice our opinion that the Northern region of the state have a lot of roads and the varying weather. Larry states that really, what they would love, is a guarantee that the CHIPS funding would include the PAVE NY and Extreme weather money.  That way we know what to plan for.  S. Hourihan asked if they have a formula for the extreme weather funding and he reports no not at this time. C. Rose states that it sounds like the formula they use for the school funding as well and the schools in Northern NY don’t fair well. M. Peets agreed and states that even though the State budget is April 1st we still need to state our displeasure. 

Next item Larry explains is the Mack Truck that is sitting in Watertown.  It is finally done; it was behind 3 months on the time frame because a Town of Franklin lost their trucks in a fire and 3 got put ahead of ours which we were ok with.  They need something to get back on their feet. 

The company will do its final inspection and go through it with the computer so we can go pick it up. 
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The Sewer issue Larry explains is under the road.  The home owner wasn’t happy because they are responsible from their home to the main road.  It wasn’t on our end and it had frozen under the road on their end.  We explained to them that they needed to hire a company with a bigger piece of equipment that could thaw out their line, a small unit you rent wouldn’t do a good enough job. 

Contaminated waste project is done for this year. M. Peets has a report to discuss with you on that. 

M. Peets states that our old Town Garage had a spill many years ago.  We have started the clean-up of the gasoline and diesel.   The report from Sean Smith from NRC was read aloud and it is encouraging that phase one was so successful with better readings.  L. Hewlett explains we were very lucky that we were able to get a great price from NRC for the clean-up and we were able to take the contamination to a more local land fill. We will sit down with the DEC and discuss what will need to happen for Phase 2.  They asked what the price was that was negotiated.  L. Hewlett explains that they wanted $45 dollars but we paid $26 a ton and it was $11 dollars a ton to truck it to Franklin Co. Approximately $44,000.00 at this moment for phase 1.  
Salt and Sand Shed is the next discussion L. Hewlett would like to have with us.  He was able to talk to the Engineers.  They have 2 types we looked at.  The first had poured walls that were 11 feet and the other are paneled walls that are 9 feet.  We feel the poured wall would be sturdier for the amount of pressure it will have to take.  The Town of Lawrence had a paneled wall that broke due to pressure. Jerry St. Hilaire asked how much wind would this structure take. The roof they told him would tolerate 90 MPH winds that we are zoned for. He states we are looking at 72’ x 140’ size structure. We can go look at similar structures in NYS the closest one is in Watertown NY. He is hoping if we plan to move forward with this project, we could get the engineering done and work started quickly so we can be ready for the Season by September.

M. Peets reports that we would go through local law to buy the best products as it is a federal contract.  L. Hewlett just wanted us to start looking more closely to see if we would move forward next year with the project.  C. Rose asked if we needed that big of a structure.  L. Hewlett explained that we have a smaller population but larger area of land and number of roads.  To give you an idea Town of Massena only has 35 miles of road to plow and we have 65 miles but their population is much more than ours. L. Hewlett explains that the reason he is so interested in Salt and Sand shed sooner than later is that we lose so much sand from wind and rain along with frozen chunks that become unusable.  He feels down the road the DEC will require Towns to have a Salt and Sand shed by a certain time frame for environmental issues with no answer for how to pay for it.  
Assessor – Leon Shorette submitted a written report which is attached to the original of these minutes.  He was unable to come today due to work.  He wanted to thank the board for their patience with the re-evaluation process. 
Code Enforcement Officer – Robert Forbes submitted a written report which is attached to the original of these minutes.  He explains they continue to meet with zoning board regarding the new zoning regulations/book, they are almost done.  M. Peets and B. Forbes hope to meet again soon to go over any concerns that came in from other members of planning, zoning and town board.  
Town Clerk’s Report – Bethany St. Hilaire submitted report for February 2020, copy attached to the original of these minutes.   
Judges Yearly report- Judge Jeremiah Mahoney and Judge John Burns presented their yearly reports.  

The documents have been examined and a motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by G.
St. Hilaire to accept these reports.  All in favor, motion carried. 
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Economic Development – Supervisor Peets reported that the Solar project between Norfolk Brasher and Massena continues to move forward.  There will be public hearing when it comes time. 
The street lighting project is moving forward as well.  There is an application in with power authority, and a conversation with National Grid.  National grid may change us over to LED for free.  That would mean we wouldn’t have to own it and National grid would service it. M. Peets will update the board as the information comes in. 
Regarding our Local solar project, the engineering is complete. Waiting to meet with the engineering group regarding the cost then I will present that to you the board and the Town of Stockholm. 
It is a good investment and just have to wait to see what they can do for us. 

NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTION #14-2020 SUPPORT OF THE SECOND AMENDMENT-
WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make notice of this resolution of the support for the US Constitution and the Second amendment for all US and New York State citizens.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that law-abiding gun owners’ rights have been infringed upon.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that law-abiding gun owners’ who are also hunting and sports enthusiasts rights have been infringed upon.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that law-abiding gun owners’ do adhere to the existing laws already on the books.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that the criminal element does not abide by existing laws on gun control which should be the target of the energy to limit and not on restricting the rights of the law-abiding citizens.

NOW therefore be it RESOLVED, That the Clerk of the Town of Brasher is hereby directed to forward copies of this resolution to NYS Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, NYS Senator Joseph Griffo, Assemblyman Billy Jones, SLC Legislator Anthony Arquiett
This resolution was moved by Councilman Gerald St. Hilaire, seconded by Councilwoman Sue Anne Hourihan, for its adoption at a Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board which was held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY on March 12, 2020 at 3:30 p.m. 

Ayes: 4 Noes: 0 Excused: 1 Carried
RESOLUTION #15-2020 REPEAL THE GREEN LIGHT LAW- 
WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make notice of this resolution of support to REPEAL the Green Light Law because the thought of giving a driver’s license, a secure identification document, to someone who is intentionally breaking the law was inconceivable.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note of a bad public policy — putting law enforcement agents and the public at risk while shielding criminals from detection.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that by restricting access to all DMV information, the Green Light Law stands as a dangerous and unnecessary roadblock to ongoing federal investigations into a broad range of criminal activity, and severe impediment to our officers and agents in the field.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that ICE is not asking the State of New York to provide a list of illegal aliens, or to identify which individuals in its database are here illegally. ICE needs access to the information — just like all other law enforcement agencies that work in the state — whether the subject of our inquiry is a U.S. citizen, a lawful permanent resident, or illegal alien.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that seventy percent of joint terrorism task force disruptions stem from arrests for immigration violations, yet the agency responsible for those arrests is now frozen out of New York DMV databases. This is a pre-9/11 mentality, in a post-9/11 world.
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WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that ICE’s need to access DMV records is essential to supporting criminal investigative efforts not only in New York, but also across the country and around the world. Our ability to identify and dismantle transnational criminal organizations — whether they’re flooding our communities with killer drugs like fentanyl and meth, trafficking weapons, peddling sensitive military technology or selling women and children into miserable lives of sexual servitude — depends on getting the right piece of information into the right hands at the right time. And often, that piece of information is as simple as a license plate, and address or a photograph.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that the statistics back up the importance of the long-standing, cooperative relationship between ICE and state DMV. On a daily basis, ICE uses DMV date to fight a substantial number of crimes including drug smuggling, human trafficking and violent gang activity. In 2019, ICE arrested 149 child predators, seized 6,487 pounds of illegal narcotics, identified or rescued 105 victims of human trafficking/exploitation and arrested 230 gang members — in New York alone.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that being in a community that is a close border Town to Canada and history of illegal immigrants, illegal smuggling of drugs and illegal transportation of, and illegal human trafficking.

WHEREAS, the Town of Brasher would like to make note that there are processes already on the books for non-citizens that want to follow the application for green card can and also can follow the path to US citizenship.

NOW therefore be it RESOLVED, That the Clerk of the Town of Brasher is hereby directed to forward copies of this resolution to NYS Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, NYS Senator Joseph Griffo, Assemblyman Billy Jones, NYS Senate Majority Leader Andrea Stewart-Cousins, NYS Assembly Speaker Carl E. Heastie.

This resolution was moved by Councilman Chris Rose, seconded by Councilwomen Sue Anne Hourihan.

Ayes: 4 Noes: 0 Excused: 1 Carried
2nd Notice Fee for Unpaid Taxes – a motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by G. 

St. Hilaire to set a $2.00 second notice fee for unpaid taxes upon recommendation of the tax collector.  All in favor, motion carried.

Winter Carnival Donation- With Casino funds each year we support the Winter Carnival and the entertainment of fireworks.  It falls in with economic development.  This event brings a lot of people to the community.  

A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by C. Rose to support the Winter Carnival with $3,000.00.  All in favor, motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the bills as presented for payment for March 12, 2020.  
      A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire, to pay all the bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

      A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to adjourn the meeting at
4:20 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:30 p.m. on Wednesday, April 8, 2020.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire
Town Clerk
